

### March of the Four-Stars: The Role of Retired Generals and Admirals in the Arms Industry

OCTOBER 2023 | QUINCY BRIEF NO. 47

### William D. Hartung

Senior Research Fellow Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft

### **Dillon Fisher**

Democratizing Foreign Policy Program Intern Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft

### **Executive Summary**

The revolving door between the U.S. government and the arms industry, which involves hundreds of senior Pentagon officials and military officers every year, generates the appearance – and in some cases the reality – of conflicts of interest in the making of defense policy and in the shaping of the size and composition of the Pentagon budget.

This report looks at the post–government employment records of a subset of the larger flow of "revolvers": four–star generals and admirals who retired between June 2018 and July 2023. Among the findings are the following:

- 26 of 32 four-star officers who retired after June 2018 over 80 percent went to work for the arms industry as board members, advisors, executives, consultants, lobbyists, or members of financial institutions that invest in the defense sector.
- The biggest category of post-retirement employment for four-stars, by far, was as board members or advisors for small and medium-sized arms contractors, with 15 choosing that option. This compares to five who became board members, advisors or executives for one of the top 10 arms contractors.
- Five retired four-stars became arms industry consultants, five became lobbyists for weapons companies, and four joined financial firms that make significant investments in the defense sector.

This brief recommends a number of measures designed to limit undue influence and potential conflicts of interest on the part of retired four-star generals and other retired Pentagon officials and military officers who pass through the revolving door.

- Bar four-star officers from working for firms that receive \$1 billion or more in Pentagon contracts per year.
- Extend "cooling off" periods before retired Pentagon officials and military officers can go to work on behalf of the arms industry.
- Increase transparency over post-government employment and activities on the part of retired Pentagon and military officials working on behalf of arms contractors, including reporting on their interactions with Congress and the executive branch.

The most comprehensive current proposal to address the revolving door issue is Senator Elizabeth Warren's Department of Defense Ethics and Anti-Corruption Act.<sup>1</sup> The bill would encompass many of the recommendations put forward in this report.

### Introduction

This brief documents the extent to which recently retired four-star generals and admirals have gone to work as lobbyists, executives, board members, consultants, or financiers of the arms industry upon leaving government service. It covers the period from June 2018 through July 2023.

The role of generals and admirals in the arms industry is part of the larger problem of the revolving door, in which hundreds of senior Pentagon and military officials go to work for major Pentagon contractors every year, using their contacts with former colleagues to wield influence on behalf of their corporate employers and clients. A 2021 report by the Government Accountability Office found that over 1,700 senior government and military officials – including generals, admirals, and top acquisition officers – went to work for one or more of the top 14 weapons contractors between 2014–19, for an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> 'Senator Warren, Representative Kim Reintroduce Department of Defense Ethics and Anti–Corruption Act," press release, June 16, 2023,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/senator-warren-representative-kim-reintroduce-departmen t-of-defense-ethics-and-anti-corruption-act#:~:text=%E2%80%9CThe%20Department%20of%20Defense%20Ethics.con tractors%20around%20their%20lobbying%20activities.

average of over 300 per year.<sup>2</sup> This report looks in greater detail at a smaller number of "revolvers," focusing only on four-star generals and admirals.

The revolving door is a problem because it creates the appearance – and in some cases the reality – of conflicts of interest in the making of defense policy and in the shaping of the size and composition of the Pentagon budget. The role of top military officials is particularly troubling, given their greater clout in the military and the government more broadly than most other revolving door hires. Their influence over policy and budget issues can tilt the scales towards a more militarized foreign policy.

The revolving door is a problem because it creates the appearance — and in some cases the reality — of conflicts of interest in the making of defense policy and in the shaping of the size and composition of the Pentagon budget.

There is also the potential for military officials to favor companies they are supposed to oversee while they are still in government, with the goal of landing a lucrative position with them upon retirement. As Senator Elizabeth Warren (D–MA) put it, "When government officials cash in on their public service by lobbying, advising, or serving as board members and executives for the companies they used to regulate, it undermines public officials' integrity and casts doubt on the fairness of government contracting."<sup>3</sup>

Official government tracking of post–government employment of retired four–stars and other senior government officials with national security responsibilities is insufficient, but even under current rules a number of concerning cases have been uncovered.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Government Accountability Office, "Post–Government Employment Restrictions: DoD Could Further Enhance Its Compliance Efforts Related to Former Employees Working for Defense Contractors," September 9, 2021, <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-104311</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "New Report From Sen. Warren Uncovers Defense Industry's Abuse of Revolving Door Hiring Practices," press release, April 26, 2023,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/oversight/reports/new-report-from-senator-warren-uncovers-defense-industrys-abus e-of-revolving-door-hiring-practices

For example, as the Project on Government Oversight (POGO) has noted in its path breaking report "Brass Parachutes," while he was in the service, General James E. Cartwright advocated vigorously for the JLENS, a surveillance balloon notorious for an incident in which it broke free from its moorings and floated 160 miles off course.<sup>4</sup> Cartwright blocked the Army from canceling the program in 2010, then joined the board of JLENS's producer, Raytheon, after retiring as vice-chief of the Joint Chiefs of Staff.<sup>5</sup>

In another prominent case, General James Mattis went to bat for the blood testing firm Theranos while he was serving as Commander of the U.S. Central Command, then joined the company's board upon leaving government service. Mattis pressed the Army to buy and utilize Theranos equipment, as he acknowledged in an email to Theranos CEO Elizabeth Holmes uncovered by the Washington Post: "I've met with my various folks and we're kicking this into overdrive to try to field your lab in the near term."<sup>6</sup>

After Mattis left the military to join the Theranos board, he defended the company's practices – even as it was marketing a product that did not work, with false claims that included denying charges that it was out of compliance with Food and Drug Administration requirements.<sup>7</sup> Mattis later claimed that, despite being a board member, he was not informed of the limitations of the Theranos devices while he was serving at the company for compensation of \$150,000 per year.<sup>8</sup> In 2018, Holmes was indicted on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Brass Parachutes: Defense Contractors' Capture of Pentagon Officials Through the Revolving Door," Project on Government Oversight, November 11, 2018,

https://s3.amazonaws.com/docs.poqo.org/report/2018/POGO\_Brass\_Parachutes\_DoD\_Revolving\_Door\_Report\_201 8-11-05.pdf and Joe McDonald and Phil Stewart, "Runaway Military Blimp Wreaks Havoc in Pennsylvania," Reuters, October 28, 2015,

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-military-blimp/runaway-u-s-military-blimp-wreaks-havoc-in-pennsylvania-idUS KCN0SM2F920151029

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>David Willman, "High Level Support Saved Radar System from Ax," Los Angeles Times, September 24, 2015, <u>https://graphics.latimes.com/missile-defense-jlens-cartwright/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Carolyn Y. Johnson, 'Trump's Pick for Defense Secretary Went to the Mat for Troubled Bllod Testing Company Theranos,' Washington Post, December 1, 2016,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/12/01/trumps-pick-for-defense-secretary-went-to-the-mat-for-the-troubled-blood-testing-company-theranos/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Carolyn Y. Johnson, "E-mails Reveal Concerns About Theranos's FDA Compliance Date Back Years," Washington Post, December 2, 2016,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/12/02/internal-emails-reveal-concerns-about-theranoss-fdacompliance-date-back-years/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Rachel Lerman, "Former Defense Secretary Jim Mattis Testifies About His Time on the Theranos Board During Elizabeth Holmes Trial," *Washington Post*, September 22, 2021,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2021/09/22/jim-mattis-elizabeth-holmes-trial/; Yasmin Khorram, "Mattis testifies he invested \$85,000 in Theranos, ended up feeling 'disappointed," NBCNews.com, September 23,

charges of wire fraud for allegedly perpetrating a "multi–million dollar scheme to defraud investors, doctors, and patients."<sup>9</sup> The Securities and Exchange Commission described Theranos as an "elaborate, years–long fraud" in which Holmes "exaggerated or made false statements about the company's technology, business, and financial performance."<sup>10</sup>

Retired military officers were also prominently involved in a lobbying effort that prevented the Navy from divesting itself of multiple copies of the Littoral Combat Ship (LCS), which the service had determined were not relevant to the most important challenges facing the Navy and would, if retained, result in a service that was "less capable, less lethal, and less ready."<sup>11</sup> The LCS is also plagued with technical problems that were described in detail in a New York Times investigation of the campaign to save the ship from retirement.<sup>12</sup>

The role of ex–Navy officers in the campaign to save the LCS was described in detail by Danielle Brian, Executive Director of the Project on Government Oversight, in her April 2023 Congressional testimony.<sup>13</sup> Among the retired Navy officials spearheading the effort to block the retirement of the LCS was a retired Navy veteran, Timothy Spratto, who served as general manager of BAE Systems' shipyard in Jacksonville, Florida, where the littoral combat ships are serviced.<sup>14</sup> Before joining BAE, Spratto served as

2021,

https://www.nbcnews.com/business/business-news/james-mattis-testifies-he-invested-85-000-theranos-ended-feeling-ng-n1279917

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>United States Attorney's Office, Northern District of California, "Theranos Founder and Former Chief Operating Officer Charged in Wire Fraud Schemes," press release, June 15, 2018,

https://www.justice.gov/usao-ndca/pr/theranos-founder-and-former-chief-operating-officer-charged-alleged-wire-frau d-schemes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Matthew Iglesias, "It's time to talk about James Mattis's involvement with the Theranos scandal," *Vox*, August 31, 2019, <u>https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/8/31/20839873/james-mattis-book-theranos</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>U.S. Navy, 'Senate Appropriatiions Committee on Defense Holds Hearing on the FY2023 Navy and Marine Corps Budget Request, May 26, 2022,

https://www.navy.mil/Press-Office/Testimony/display-testimony/Article/3046510/senate-appropriations-subcommitt ee-on-defense-holds-hearing-on-the-fiscal-year/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Eric Lipton, "The Pentagon Saw a Warship Boondoggle. Congress Saw Jobs," *The New York Times*, February 4, 2023, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/04/us/politics/littoral-combat-ships-lobbying.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Testimony of Danielle Brian, Project on Government Oversight Executive Director and President, before the Senate Armed Services Committee Subcommittee on Personnel on Public Integrity and Anti-Corruption Laws at the Department of Defense, April 26, 2023,

https://docs.pogo.org/testimony/2023/Testimony-Public-Integrity-and-Anti-Corruption-Laws-at-the-DOD\_04-26-23.pdf<sup>14</sup> Lipton, *The New York Times*.

Assistant Chief of Staff, Material Readiness and Assessments, Naval Surface Forces Atlantic.<sup>15</sup>

Another key player in the effort to save the LCS was retired Rear Admiral James A. Murdoch, who served as program executive officer for the littoral combat ship program from 2011–14 before leaving government service to become the international business development director for ship and aviation systems at Lockheed Martin, one of the prime contractors for the Freedom–class Littoral Combat Ships.<sup>16</sup> Also involved in the successful lobbying effort was retired Captain Tony Parisi, who worked on the General Dynamics team that trains crews to run the LCS, and wrote an op–ed in 2022 for Real Clear Defense titled "Don't Give Up the Ship."<sup>17</sup> The work of these former military officers resulted in the procurement and continued deployment of flawed ships that cost taxpayers billions of dollars and put crew members at risk.<sup>18</sup>

More consistent and detailed reporting on post–government activities of military officers who go to work in the arms industry would likely uncover many other incidents similar to the ones described above.

Proponents of the revolving door argue that the expertise ex-military officers bring to the arms industry can improve its performance and ability to produce systems relevant to the needs of the warfighter. This is belied by the fact that – according to a study by Senator Elizabeth Warren's office – over 90 percent of senior government officials who go into the arms industry serve as lobbyists.<sup>19</sup> Their job is to promote projects and practices that boost the bottom lines of their new employers, not weigh in on how the firms carry out their government–funded projects, for good or ill. To the extent that there is expertise in the military sector that can make contractors more effective, it can

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> "Timothy Spratto," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/tbspratto/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Brass Parachutes: Defense Contractors' Capture of Pentagon Officials Through the Revolving Door"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Lipton, *The New York Times*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Lipton, The New York Times.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> "Pentagon Alchemy: How Defense Officials Pass Through the Revolving Door and Turn Brass Into Gold," Office of Sen. Elizabeth Warren, April 2023, https://www.www.gras.ac.eta.gov/ince/madia/doc/DaDW/20Develuing%20Dever%20Dever%20Dever%20Dever%20Dever%20Dever%

https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/DoD%20Revolving%20Door%20Report.pdf

be transmitted without hiring a majority of retiring senior officials as lobbyists (see detailed recommendations, below).

### Over 90 percent of senior government officials who go into the arms industry serve as lobbyists.

One overall finding of this report is that the nature of the revolving door has shifted. Not only do retired officers join the boards of major contractors like Lockheed Martin or the ranks of lobbyists at major firms that include weapons contractors as clients, but they set up their own consulting firms, work as advisors to defense startups, and join firms that finance arms companies. There are many routes available for former military officials to seek work in the arms sector. In the sections that follow we provide details on post–government employment of recent four–star retirees and recommendations for curbing their influence over decisions on Pentagon spending and policy.

### Cashing in: The march of the generals (and admirals)

The vast majority of retired four-star generals and admirals who have left government service in the past five years have gone on to work for the arms industry. Of the 32 four-star officers who retired between 2018–23, at least 26 went to work for the arms industry as board members, advisors, consultants, lobbyists, or financiers. Many of the military retirees also went to work for industry-funded think tanks and advocacy groups, but for the purposes of this report these connections are not counted as involving work for the arms industry. (see appendix for details).<sup>20</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Of the five four–stars who were not found to have gone to work for the arms industry, three went into non–military employment, and information on post–government employment on two could not be found. See appendix for further details.

# Of the 32 four-star officers who retired between 2018–23, at least 26 went to work for the arms industry as board members, advisors, consultants, lobbyists, or financiers.

The breakdown of what types of arms industry related jobs were taken by retired four-stars is below. Many of the retired officials had multiple connections to the weapons sector.<sup>21</sup>

- Six went to work as board members or executives for one of the Pentagon's top 10 contractors, including Lockheed Martin, Boeing, General Dynamics, and BAE Systems.
- Six started their own defense consulting firms or joined an existing consulting firm.
- Fifteen became advisors or board members for small or medium-sized weapons contractors.
- Five went to work for lobbying firms that have clients in the arms industry.
- Four went to work for financial firms with major investments in the arms sector.

One notable exception to the rule is retired General Arnold Bunch, former Commander of the Air Force Materiel Command. Bunch has assumed the role of director of Tennessee Hamblen County school system, covering the county school district he grew up in.<sup>22</sup>

Among the most prominent four-stars who have gone through the revolving door are former head of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Joseph Dunford, who joined the board of Lockheed Martin five months after leaving the military; General Mike Murray, former

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Some four-stars had multiple ties to the arms industry, for example, by running their own consulting firms while serving as advisors or board members of weapons contractors.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Max Hauptman, "4–star general deemed qualified to serve as school administrator after overseeing 80,000 troops," *Task & Purpose*, April 15, 2022, <u>https://taskandpurpose.com/news/air-force-four-star-general-hired-school-board/</u>

head of the U.S. Army Futures Command, who went on the boards of three defense tech firms — Capewell, Hypori, and Vita Inclinata; General Terrence O'Shaugnessy, former head of the U.S. Northern Command, who is now a senior advisor to Elon Musk at SpaceX, a firm that launches military satellites and produces the Starlink system, a dual use system which among other things has been used to supply internet service to Ukrainian troops in their war against Russia's invasion of their country; General Richard D. Clarke, former Commander, U.S. Special Operations Command, who joined the boards of General Dynamics, defense tech firm Shift5, and drone maker General Atomics; and General John W. Raymond, former head of the U.S. Space Command, who went on to be a managing partner at Cerberus Capital Management, which invests heavily in cutting edge technologies with applications in the defense and aerospace sectors.

Name	Retired Rank	Retired Role	Month / Year Retired	Arms Contractor Board Member/ Advisor	Arms Industry Executive	Arms Industry Consulting	Arms Industry Lobbying Group	Financial Firm Investing in Arms
Robert Abrams	General, US Army	Commander, US Forces Korea & UN Command & US-ROK Combined Forces Command	August 2021	1	0	0	0	0
David Berger	General, USMC	Commandant of the Marine Corps	July 2023	0	0	0	0	0
Robert Brooks Brown	General, US Army	Commander, US Army Pacific	September 2019	0	0	0	1	0
Arnold Bunch	General, USAF	Commander, Air Force Material Command	June 2022	0	0	0	0	0
Robert Burke	Admiral, US Navy	Commander, US Naval Forces Europe-Africa & Allied Joint Forces Command	June 2023	0	0	1	0	0
Richard Clarke	General, US Army	Commander, Special Operations Command	August 2022	2	0	0	0	1

### Retired Four-Star Generals and Admirals Moving to Work in the Arms Industry, 2018 to 2023

Name	Retired Rank	Retired Role	Month / Year Retired	Arms Contractor Board Member/ Advisor	Arms Industry Executive	Arms Industry Consulting	Arms Industry Lobbying Group	Financial Firm Investing in Arms
Edward Daley	General, US Army	Commander, Army Materiel Command	May 2023	0	0	0	1	0
Phil Davidson	Admiral, US Navy	Commander, Indo-Pacific Command	April 2021	1	0	1	0	0
Joseph Dunford	General, USMC	Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff	September 2019	1	0	0	0	1
Craig Faller	Admiral, US Navy	Commander, Southern Command	January 2022	2	0	0	0	0
Paul Funk	General, US Army	Commander, Training & Doctrine Command	September 2022	0	0	0	0	0
Michael Garrett	General, US Army	Commander, US Army Forces Command	July 2022	1	0	0	0	0
David Goldfein	General, USAF	Chief of Staff of the Air Force	August 2020	1	0	0	0	2
Jeffery Harrigian	General, USAF	Commander, US Air Forces Europe-Africa & Allied Air Command	July 2022	0	1	0	0	0
James "Mike" Holmes	General, USAF	Commander, Air Combat Command	October 2020	1	0	0	1	0
John Hyten	General, USAF	Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff	November 2021	1	0	0	0	0
Joseph Lengyel	General, USAF	Chief, National Guard Bureau	August 2020	2	0	2	0	0
William Lescher	Admiral, US Navy	Vice Chief of Naval Operations	September 2022	2	0	0	0	0
Joseph Martin	General, US Army	Vice Chief of Staff of the Army	July 2022	1	0	0	0	0
Kenneth McKenzie	General, USMC	Commander, Central Command	April 2022	0	0	0	0	0
Maryanne Miller	General, USAF	Commander, Transportation Command	August 2020	2	0	0	0	0

Name	Retired Rank	Retired Role	Month / Year Retired	Arms Contractor Board Member/ Advisor	Arms Industry Executive	Arms Industry Consulting	Arms Industry Lobbying Group	Financial Firm Investing in Arms
John "Mike" Murray	General, US Army	Commander, US Army Futures Command	December 2021	3	0	0	0	0
Terrence O'Shaughnessy	General, USAF	Commander, Northern Command	August 2020	0	1	0	0	0
John Raymond	General, US Space Force	Commander, Space Command & Chief of Space Operations	November 2022	0	0	0	0	1
Charles Richard	Admiral, US Navy	Commander, Strategic Command	January 2023	0	0	0	0	0
John Richardson	Admiral, US Navy	Chief of Naval Operations	August 2019	3	0	1	0	0
Michael Rogers	Admiral, US Navy	Commander, Cyber Command & Head of National Security Agency	June 2018	1	0	0	1	0
Karl Schultz	Admiral, US Coast Guard	Commandant of the Coast Guard	June 2022	0	0	0	0	0
Gary Thomas	General, USMC	Assistant Commandant of the Marine Corps	October 2021	1	1	0	0	0
Stephen Townsend	General, US Army	Commander, Africa Command	August 2022	3	0	1	0	0
Tod Wolters	General, USAF	Commander, European Command & Supreme Allied Commander, Europe	July 2022	0	0	1	1	0
Stephen Wilson	General, USAF	Vice Chief of Staff of the Air Force	November 2020	1	0	0	0	0

### **Recommendations for reform**

Restrictions on post–government employment involving both top military brass and senior Pentagon officials should be tightened to avoid the appearance or reality of conflicts of interest, along the lines outlined below.

Bar flag officers from working for any arms contractor receiving more than \$1 billion per year from the Pentagon: Given their greater levels of power and influence and broad contacts within the government at large, top generals and admirals should be barred from working for major weapons contractors upon leaving government employment. And as set out below, their ability to work on behalf of the arms industry in other forms should be subject to an extended "cooling off" period.

**Extend cooling off periods**: When it comes to the revolving door, time is the enemy of influence. A substantial cooling off period moving from the Pentagon or Congress to the arms industry would mean that key contacts with former colleagues would be less useful as personnel in the executive branch turn over. And potential "revolvers" might be more likely to find employment outside of the defense sector in the meantime. Cooling off periods for all relevant national–security related positions should be at least four years, extended from the current norm of one to two years.

**Improve transparency**: Lists of former military and Pentagon officials who have gone to work in the arms industry should be compiled and made publicly available. In addition, contractors who employ former government officials should be required to report on their activities on a regular basis, including any contacts with relevant government officials and any materials developed in efforts to influence those officials.

**Expand the definition of lobbying activity**: As national political reporter Isaac Arnsdorf noted in a 2016 investigative piece for *Politico*, efforts to avoid lobbying restrictions have created "an entire class of professional influencers who operate in the shadows" as "policy advisers, strategic consultants, trade association chiefs, corporate

government relations executives, [and] affiliates of agenda-driven research institutes."<sup>23</sup> Current law does not require any of those influencers to register as lobbyists. Congress should review the full range of activities carried out on behalf of arms corporations and expand the definition of what qualifies as lobbying activity subject to government regulation as appropriate.

The most comprehensive current proposal to address the revolving door issue is Senator Elizabeth Warren's Department of Defense Ethics and Anti-corruption Act.<sup>24</sup> The bill would encompass many of the recommendations put forward above, including imposing a four-year ban on arms contractors from hiring DoD officials and preventing them from hiring former DoD employees who managed their contracts. The Act would also require defense contractors to provide detailed information to the Pentagon on former senior DoD officials they have hired, among other provisions.

## Appendix: four-star generals and admirals with post-government employment in the arms sector, 2018–23

This section covers the post-retirement activities of four-star generals and admirals who retired between January 2018 and July 2023. Four-stars who left government service more recently, such as former head of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Mark Milley, who retired in September, are not included. As noted above, connections that count as work in the arms sector for purposes of this issue brief include serving as board members, advisors, lobbyists or consultants for arms firms, or in firms involved in financing weapons companies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Isaac Arnsdorf, "The Lobbying Reform that Enriched Congress," Politico, July 3, 2016,

https://www.politico.com/story/2016/06/the-lobbying-reform-that-enriched-congress-224849.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> 'Senator Warren, Representative Kim Reintroduce Department of Defense Ethics and Anti-Corruption Act," press release, June 16, 2023,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/senator-warren-representative-kim-reintroduce-department t-of-defense-ethics-and-anti-corruption-act#:~:text=%E2%80%9CThe%20Department%20of%20Defense%20Ethics.com tractors%20around%20their%20lobbying%20activities.

### Former Commander, U.S. Forces Korea, United Nations Command, and U.S.–ROK Combined Forces Command: Robert B. Abrams

Army General Robert Abrams retired as Commander, U.S. Forces Korea on August 31, 2021, after almost 40 years of service.<sup>25</sup> Following his retirement, in September 2021, Abrams founded Robert B. "Abe" Abrams, LLC, an advisory and consulting firm.<sup>26</sup> The company does not have an official website, but is registered in North Topsail Beach, North Carolina.<sup>27</sup> Since January 2022 Abrams has also served on the Board of Advisors for NOCTEM Health, a company that provides clinicians with the best sleep–care for their patients.<sup>28</sup> Since January 2023, he has acted as a senior advisor to the CEO and Board of Vaya Space.<sup>29</sup> Vaya Space calls itself the "green rocket launch company," with the goal of revolutionizing space and removing plastics from our planet.<sup>30</sup> The firm has significant business in the arms sector. According to its website Vaya Space offers ready–now transformative capabilities for strategic and tactical surface-to-air missiles (SAMs), insensitive munitions, rapid satellite replenishment, and other applications.<sup>31</sup>

### Former Commandant of the Marine Corps: David H. Berger

General David H. Berger retired as Commandant of the Marine Corps on July 10, 2023.<sup>32</sup> As of this writing we have not found information on Berger's employment in the civilian sector following his retirement.

### Former Commander, U.S. Army Pacific: Robert Brooks Brown

Army General Robert Brooks Brown retired in September 2019 following 38 years of service. Brown was a Distinguished Fellow at the Association of the United States Army

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> "General Robert Abrams," General Ambassador Podcast, <u>https://generalambassadorpodcast.org/abrams-robert</u>
<sup>26</sup> "Robert "Abe" Abrams," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/abrams82/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> "Robert B. 'Abe' Abrams, LLC," OpenGovUS, <u>https://opengovus.com/north-carolina-corporation/2254064</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> About Us, Noctem Health, <u>https://noctemhealth.com/about</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> "Robert "Abe" Abrams," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/abrams82/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Vaya Space, <u>https://www.vayaspace.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Vaya Space, <u>https://www.vayaspace.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Heather Mongilio and Sam LaGrone, "VIDEO: CMC Gen. David Berger Retires, Gen. Eric Smith Takes Over Marine Corps," USNI News, July 10, 2023,

https://news.usni.org/2023/07/10/video-cmc-gen-david-berger-retires-gen-eric-smith-takes-over-marine-corps

(AUSA) before becoming president and CEO of the organization in October 2021.<sup>33</sup> The AUSA is a "nonprofit education and professional development association" that supports the Army's soldiers, families, and civilian employees.<sup>34</sup> In addition to advocating on personnel issues, AUSA also lobbies for higher spending on new weapons systems and an expansion of the defense industrial base. AUSA is funded in part by a group of "national partners" comprised of hundreds of weapons contractors, large and small, including major contractors like Boeing, General Dynamics, Lockheed Martin, and Northrop Grumman.<sup>35</sup> AUSA also provides a convening function for bringing together representatives of the arms industry and the federal government. For example, the organization's annual meeting provides an opportunity for scores of arms contractors to promote their wares to an audience that includes both individuals involved in procurement of weapons systems and those who can advocate for them with key players in Congress and the executive branch.<sup>36</sup>

Perhaps most importantly, AUSA has an extensive government relations department that vigorously lobbies the U.S. government to spend more on the Pentagon in general and the Army in particular. Among items on its priority agenda for 2023 are "support Army unfunded priorities" — the Army "wish lists" that call for spending on items not included in the Pentagon's official budget request. In recent years, wish lists have been used by Pentagon budget boosters in Congress as a rationale to add tens of billions of dollars to the Pentagon budget beyond what the department asked for. Other AUSA priorities include accelerating the development and procurement of new weapons systems and expanding the defense industrial base.<sup>37</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> "Gen. Robert B. Brown, USA Ret.," Association of the United States Army, <u>https://www.ausa.org/people/gen-robert-b-brown-usa-ret</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Association of the United States Army (AUSA), <u>https://www.ausa.org/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> AUSA National Partners Search Directory,

https://ausa.my.site.com/OnlineCommunity/s/searchdirectory?id=a3Y5G000001coU4 <sup>36</sup> List of exhibitors at forthcoming October 2023 AUSA annual meeting, available at

https://s19.a2zinc.net/clients/ausa/annual2023/Public/exhibitors.aspx <sup>37</sup> AUSA, "Areas of Focus 2023," accessed September 15th, 2023,

https://quincyinst.org/event/bankers-bombs-how-venture-capital-and-private-equity-are-feeding-the-military-industrial -complex/

### Former Commander, Air Force Materiel Command: Arnold W. Bunch, Jr.

General Arnold Bunch retired as Commander, Air Force Materiel Command on June 13, 2022, following 38 years of service.<sup>38</sup> He has deviated from the path taken by his fellow high-ranking retirees by going into the education sector. Bunch has become director of Tennessee Hamblen County school system, the district he grew up in.<sup>39</sup> While admitting during his public interview that he lacked a background in education, his experience in handling 81,000 people under his command at Wright–Patterson Air Force Base in Ohio was enough to sway the school board.<sup>40</sup>

### Former Commander, U.S. Naval Forces Europe-Africa & Commander, Allied Joint Forces Command: Robert P. Burke

Admiral Robert P. Burke retired from the Navy on June 27, 2023, after nearly 40 years of service.<sup>41</sup> Burke has since joined the Center for Human Capital Innovation, a strategic human capital consulting firm, as a senior vice president.<sup>42</sup> The Center for Human Capital Innovation works with private, non–profit, and federal government sectors to improve organizational performance. Clients include the Department of the Navy, the Department of the Army, the Department of Homeland Security, and Lockheed Martin.<sup>43</sup>

### Former Commander, U.S. Special Operations Command: Richard D. Clarke

Army General Richard D. Clarke retired as Commander, U.S. Special Operations Command in August 2022 after nearly 40 years of service.<sup>44</sup> On February 3, 2023, Clarke

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> John A. Tirpak, "Richardson Succeeds Bunch at AFMC, Promises Speed with Discipline," *Air & Space Forces Magazine*, June 13, 2022.

https://www.airandspaceforces.com/richardson-succeeds-bunch-at-afmc-promises-speed-with-discipline/ <sup>39</sup> Max Hauptman, "4–star general deemed qualified to serve as school administrator after overseeing 80,000 Troops,"

*Task & Purpose*, April 15, 2022. <u>https://taskandpurpose.com/news/air-force-four-star-general-hired-school-board/</u> <sup>40</sup> Max Hauptman, *Task & Purpose*, <u>https://taskandpurpose.com/news/air-force-four-star-general-hired-school-board/</u> <sup>41</sup> Heather Mongilio, "Munsch Takes Command of U.S. Naval Forces Europe, Africa," *USNI News*," June 27, 2022,

https://news.usni.org/2022/06/27/munsch-takes-command-of-u-s-naval-forces-in-europe-africa

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> "Robert Burke, Senior Vice President," Center for Human Capital Innovation, <u>https://centerforhci.org/robert-burke/</u>
<sup>43</sup> Center for Human Capital Innovation. <u>https://centerforhci.org/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> "General Richard D. Clarke, United States Army, Retired, Joins Shift5's Board of Directors," *Globe Newswire*, March 7, 2023.

https://www.globenewswire.com/en/news-release/2023/03/07/2621981/0/en/General-Richard-D-Clarke-United-States-Army-Ret-Joins-Shift5-s-Board-of-Directors.html

was elected to the Board of Directors of General Dynamics.<sup>45</sup> General Dynamics is a leading global defense and aerospace company and is one of the Pentagon's biggest contractors.<sup>46</sup> Additionally, on March 7, 2023, Clarke accepted a position on the Board of Directors of Shift5, a "technology company that unlocks fleet and weapon system onboard data to achieve operational readiness, lethality, and survivability."<sup>47</sup> Shift5 has a demonstrated record of employing retired high–ranking military officers on its Board of Directors as well as its Board of Advisors.<sup>48</sup>

Also beginning in March 2023, Clarke began as a strategic advisor to Institutional Venture Partners and Human Capital, both based in the San Francisco Bay Area.<sup>49</sup> Institutional Venture Partners is a venture capital and private equity firm, as is Human Capital, according to the LinkedIn profiles of both companies.<sup>50</sup> Among other firms, Human Capital is an investor in Anduril, a major defense technology company.<sup>51</sup> Clarke is also a Distinguished Fellow at the Atlantic Council, working on issues pertaining to Forward Defense with the Scowcroft Center for Strategy and Security.<sup>52</sup> According to his Atlantic Council biography, Clarke sits on the board of General Atomics Aeronautical Systems, a producer of unmanned aerial vehicles.<sup>53</sup>

### Former Commander, Army Materiel Command: Edward Daley

Army General Edward Daley retired as commander, Army Materiel Command, on May 1, 2023, following 36 years of service.<sup>54</sup> In June 2023, Daley joined the Roosevelt Group as

<sup>54</sup> "General (Retired) Edward M. Daley, Senior Advisor," The Roosevelt Group, <u>https://rooseveltdc.com/team-member/ed-daly/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Corporate Governance, General Dynamics.

https://investorrelations.gd.com/corporate-governance/board-of-directors/default.aspx <sup>46</sup> General Dynamics. <u>https://www.gd.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Shift5. <u>https://www.shift5.io/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> "General Richard D. Clarke, United States Army, Retired, Joins Shift5's Board of Directors," *Globe Newswire*, March 7, 2023.

https://www.globenewswire.com/en/news-release/2023/03/07/2621981/0/en/General-Richard-D-Clarke-United-Stateses-Army-Ret-Joins-Shift5-s-Board-of-Directors.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> "Richard (Rich) Clarke," LinkedIn. <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/richard-clarke-106b741ab/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> "Human Capital," LinkedIn. <u>https://www.linkedin.com/company/humandotcapital/</u> "IVP," LinkedIn. <u>https://www.linkedin.com/company/ivpvc/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Human Capital portfolio. <u>https://human.capital/portfolio</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> "Richard Clarke, Distinguished Fellow," Atlantic Council, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/expert/richard-clarke/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> "Richard Clarke, Distinguished Fellow," Atlantic Council, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/expert/richard-clarke/

a senior advisor.<sup>55</sup> The Roosevelt Group is self–described as "honest brokers between Capitol Hill, the Pentagon, and the broader U.S. government" in executing "government relations strategies based on trusted information, subject matter expertise, and values connections."<sup>56</sup> The group is a lobbying and advocacy firm, focusing on a number of areas: aerospace and defense; military installations and communities; climate and development; biotechnology and research; budget and appropriations; advanced technologies; transportation and infrastructure; and homeland security.<sup>57</sup>

### Former Commander, Indo-Pacific Command: Philip S. Davidson

Navy Admiral Philip S. Davidson retired on April 30, 2021, as Commander, Indo–Pacific Command.<sup>58</sup> In November 2021, he founded Davidson Strategies LLC.<sup>59</sup> He also serves on the board of drone–maker AeroVironment and the Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessment.<sup>60</sup>

### Former Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff: Joseph F. Dunford

Retired U.S. Marine Corps General Joseph F. Dunford served as the 19<sup>th</sup> Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff before his successor, General Mark Milley, assumed the position. Dunford retired in September 2019, having reached 40 years of service with the Marine Corps.<sup>61</sup>

A few months later, on February 10, 2020, Dunford joined Lockheed Martin's Board of Directors.<sup>62</sup> In this role, he serves as the Chairman of the Classified Business and

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 55}$  "General (Retired) Edward M. Daley, Senior Advisor," The Roosevelt Group,

https://rooseveltdc.com/team-member/ed-daly/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> The Roosevelt Group, <u>https://rooseveltdc.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> The Roosevelt Group, <u>https://rooseveltdc.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> "U.S. Indo-Pacific Command Holds Change od Command Ceremony," U.S. Indo-Pacific Command, April 30, 2021, <u>https://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/2592059/us-indo-pacific-command-holds-change-of</u> <u>-command-ceremony/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> "Phil Davidson," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/phil-davidson-1b1726219/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> "Phil Davidson," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/phil-davidson-1b1726219/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Jim Garamone, "Milley Takes Oath as 20th Chairman of Joint Chiefs of Staff," Defense.gov, September 30, 2019, <u>https://www.jcs.mil/Media/News/News-Display/Article/1976008/milley-takes-oath-as-20th-chairman-of-joint-chiefs-of-staff/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Biography: Joseph F. Dunford, Jr., Retired US Marine Corps General, Lockheed Martin, February 2020, <u>https://www.lockheedmartin.com/en-us/who-we-are/leadership-governance/board-of-directors/joseph-f-dunford-jr.ht</u> <u>ml</u>

Security Committee, which assists "the Board of Directors in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities relating to the Corporation's classified business activities and the security of personnel, data, and facilities."<sup>63</sup> Dunford is also a member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, which makes recommendations to the Board of Directors regarding corporate governance and related oversight responsibilities.<sup>64</sup>

In addition to his role at Lockheed Martin, Dunford joined Liberty Strategic Capital in February 2022 as a senior managing director/partner and as a member of the firm's investment committee.<sup>65</sup> Liberty Strategic Capital is a private equity firm focusing on global technology investment with a strong emphasis on cybersecurity, and is led by former Secretary of the Treasury Steven Mnuchin.<sup>66</sup>

### Former Commander, Southern Command: Craig S. Faller

Navy Admiral Craig S. Faller retired in January 2022 as Commander, U.S. Southern Command.<sup>67</sup>

On June 16, 2022, Sigma Defense Systems appointed Faller to its board of advisors.<sup>68</sup> Sigma Defense Systems LLC is a technology company that provides the Department of Defense with systems and services in integration, intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance.<sup>69</sup> Additionally, on October 24, 2022, Viken Detection announced that Faller had been appointed to its Board of Directors.<sup>70</sup> Viken Detection is a company that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> "Classified Business and Security Charter, as Amended January 28, 2021," Lockheed Martin, <u>https://www.lockheedmartin.com/en-us/who-we-are/leadership-governance/board-of-directors/classified-business-s</u> <u>ecurity-committee-charter.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> "Nominating and Corporate Governance Business Charter, as Amended September 30, 2022," Lockheed Martin. <u>https://www.lockheedmartin.com/en-us/who-we-are/leadership-governance/board-of-directors/nominating-corporat</u> <u>e-governance-committee-charter.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Biography: Joseph F. Dunford, Jr., Retired US Marine Corps General, Lockheed Martin, February

<sup>2020.,&</sup>lt;u>https://www.lockheedmartin.com/en-us/who-we-are/leadership-governance/board-of-directors/joseph-f-dunfor</u> <u>d-jr.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Liberty Strategic Capital, <u>https://libertycapitallp.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> "Craig Faller," LinkedIn, https://www.linkedin.com/in/craig-faller-7513bb205/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> "Sigma Defense Systems Appoints Admiral Craig S. Faller, USN, Retired, to Board of Advisors," Sigma Defense, June 16, 2022,

https://sigmadefense.com/press-release/sigma-defense-systems-appoints-admiral-craig-s-faller-usn-retired-to-boardof-advisors/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Sigma Defense. <u>https://sigmadefense.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> "Admiral Craig Faller Joins Viken Detection Board of Directors," Business Wire, October 24, 2022,

https://www.google.com/url?g=https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20221024005360/en/Admiral-Craig-Fall

provides security imaging and material identification equipment to help public safety inspection professionals working to counter drug trafficking, terrorism, and human trafficking. It has numerous contracts with the Departments of Defense and Homeland Security.<sup>71</sup>

### Former Commander, U.S. Training and Doctrine Command and Former Chancellor, Army University: Paul E. Funk II

Army General Paul E. Funk II retired as commander, Training and Doctrine Command on September 9, 2022.<sup>72</sup> In November 2022, Funk founded Paul Funk Leadership Consulting, LLC, which does not have an official website but is based in Bell, Texas.<sup>73</sup>

### Former Commander, U.S. Army Forces Command: Michael X. Garrett

Army General Michael X. Garrett retired as commanding general of the U.S. Army Forces Command on July 8, 2022, following 38 years of service.<sup>74</sup> In June 2023, Garrett was elected to the board of directors of Textron, Inc., a "multi–industry company that leverages its global network of aircraft, defense, industrial and finance businesses to provide customers with innovative solutions and services."<sup>75</sup> Textron ranked 47th on the Pentagon's top 100 contractor list for fiscal year 2022, receiving a total of \$1 billion in prime contracts.<sup>76</sup> Garrett also serves as a distinguished Senior Fellow on National Security at the Middle East Institute, where he contributes to work on defense, military

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>er-Joins-Viken-Detection%25E2%2580%2599s-Board-of-Directors&sa=D&source=docs&ust=1692652358947707&usg</u> <u>=A0vVaw1IBS3Px26-mQ0bMA9DqiGo</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Products, Viken Detection, <u>https://www.vikendetection.com/products</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Nina Borgeson, "U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command Welcomes New Commanding General," TRADOC Communication Directorate, September 8, 2022,

https://www.army.mil/article/260041/u\_s\_army\_training\_and\_doctrine\_command\_welcomes\_new\_commanding\_gen\_eral\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> "Paul Funk Leadership Consulting, LLC," Texas-biz.com,

https://texas-biz.com/co/paul-funk-leadership-consulting-llc

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> "U.S. Army Forces Command welcomes new Commanding General," *ABCNews*, July 8, 2022, <u>https://abc11.com/fort-bragg-us-army-forces-new-commander-andrew-poppas/12033073/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> "Textron Elects Retired General Michael X. Garrett to Board of Directors," *Business Wire*, June 26, 2023,

https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20230626643037/en/Textron-Elects-Retired-General-Michael-X.-Garrett-t o-Board-of-Directors#:~:text=General%20Garrett%20currently%20serves%20as.of%20Semper%20Fi%20%26%20Ameri ca%27s%20Fund

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Federal Procurement Data System, "Top 100 Contractors Report for FY 2022," accessed August 24, 2023. The report can be accessed at <u>https://sam.gov/reports/awards/static</u>

affairs, large–scale combat operations, U.S. security policy, Iraq, Kuwait, Saudi Arabia, and more.<sup>77</sup>

### Former Chief of Staff of the Air Force: David L. Goldfein

Former General David L. Goldfein retired as Chief of Staff of the Air Force on August 6, 2020, following 37 years of service.<sup>78</sup> Goldfein has since joined WestExec Advisors, a strategic advisory firm offering geopolitical and policy expertise to clients.<sup>79</sup> On January 14, 2021, Goldfein became a senior advisor to Blackstone Investment Group.<sup>80</sup> Goldfein's role within Blackstone's portfolio also extends to his position as a member on the Board of Directors of Draken International, LLC. Draken International is a Blackstone portfolio company that provides contract electrical warfare and fighter aircraft for military and defense industry customers — including the U.S. Department of Defense and the U.K. Ministry of Defense.<sup>81</sup> Blackstone owns a majority share of Draken International.<sup>82</sup> Additionally, on March 8, 2023, Goldfein joined the National Security Advisory Board of Shield Capital, a San Francisco–based venture firm that invests in defense and space startups.<sup>83</sup> Shield Capital is led by former Pentagon and Defense Innovation Unit officials, and has a portfolio of companies focusing on artificial intelligence, autonomy, cybersecurity, and space. The defense and space contractor L3Harris is also reportedly a strategic investor in Shield Capital.<sup>84</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> "Michael X. Garrett, Distinguished Senior Fellow on National Security," Middle East Institute, <u>https://www.mei.edu/profile/michael-x-garrett</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> David Vergun, "Leaders Praise Outgoing Air Force Chief of Staff, Welcome Successor," U.S. Department of Defense, August 6, 2020,

https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/2302687/leaders-praise-outgoing-air-force-chief-of-staf f-welcome-successor/#:~:text=Charles%20Q.,at%20Joint%20Base%20Andrews%2C%20Maryland.&text=Goldfein%20 provided%20steady%20leadership%20over%20the%20last%20four%20years%2C%20Esper%20said

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> "General David Goldfein, Principal," WestExec Advisors, <u>https://www.westexec.com/general-david-goldfein/</u>
<sup>80</sup> "Blackstone Announces Appointment General (ret.) David Goldfein, Former Chief of Staff of the United States Air Force, as Senior Advisor," Blackstone, January 14, 2021,

https://www.blackstone.com/news/press/blackstone-announces-appointment-of-general-ret-david-l-goldfein-formerchief-of-staff-of-the-united-states-air-force-as-senior-advisor/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Draken International. <u>https://www.draken.aero/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Draken International, <u>https://www.draken.aero/who-we-are/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Sandra Erwin, "Shield Capital adds retired general Goldfein to national security advisory board," *Space News*, March 8, 2023, <u>https://spacenews.com/shield-capital-adds-retired-general-goldfein-to-national-security-advisory-board/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Sandra Erwin, Space News,

https://spacenews.com/shield-capital-adds-retired-general-goldfein-to-national-security-advisory-board/

Goldfein is also a distinguished visiting fellow at Stanford's Hoover Institution,<sup>85</sup> as well as a senior fellow with the Johns Hopkins Advanced Physics Laboratory. Johns Hopkins is a major recipient of Pentagon funding, to the tune of \$1.2 billion in fiscal year 2022.<sup>86</sup>

### Former Commander, U.S. Air Forces Europe-Africa & Commander, Allied Air Command: Jeffrey L. Harrigian

General Jeff Harrigian retired from the Air Force in July 2022.<sup>87</sup> Harrigian joined Lockheed Martin, one of the nation's largest defense contractors, as Vice President for Strategic Campaigns in December 2022.<sup>88</sup>

### Former Commander, Air Combat Command: James M. Holmes

Air Force General James "Mike" Holmes retired in October 2020 after nearly 40 years of service.<sup>89</sup> In November 2020, Holmes joined the Roosevelt Group as a senior advisor.<sup>90</sup> As mentioned above, the Roosevelt Group is a Washington, D.C.–based lobbying and consulting firm that represents clients such as Honeywell International, a defense contractor.<sup>91</sup> Beginning in February 2021, Holmes was appointed Chairman of the Board of Directors for Red 6.<sup>92</sup> Red 6 is an augmented reality company that currently works with the Air Force to fulfill training needs, according to NBC News.<sup>93</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> "David Goldfein, Distinguished Fellow," Hoover Institute, <u>https://www.hoover.org/profiles/gen-ret-david-l-goldfein</u>
<sup>86</sup> Senior Fellows, Johns Hopkins Applied Physics Laboratory, <u>https://www.jhuapl.edu/about/senior-fellows</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> "The State of Air Dominance in Europe and What the Air Chiefs Say They Need to Stay Ahead of the Threat," Breaking Defense, June 21, 2023.

https://breakingdefense.com/2023/06/the-state-of-air-dominance-in-europe-and-what-the-air-chiefs-say-they-need-tostay-ahead-of-the-threat/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> "Jeff Harrigian," LinkedIn. <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/jeff-harrigian-0bb84a76/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> "General James M. 'Mike' Holmes (Ret.)," Institute for Defense and Government Advancement. <u>https://www.idga.org/events-air-dominance-summit/speakers/general-james-m-mike-holmes-ret#:~:text=General%20</u> <u>Mike%20Holmes%20retired%20from,nearly%2040%20years%20of%20service</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> "Mike Holmes, Senior Advisor," The Roosevelt Group. <u>https://rooseveltdc.com/team-member/holmes/</u> <sup>91</sup> "James 'Mike' Holmes," Pentagon Revolving Door Database – Project on Government Oversight. https://www.pogo.org/database/pentagon-revolving-door/people/james-mike-holmes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> "Mike Holmes," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/mike-holmes-abb0a417/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> "Air Force using augmented reality to train fighter pilots," NBC Nightly News, January 28, 2023,

https://www.nbcnews.com/nightly-news/video/air-force-using-augmented-reality-to-train-fighter-pilots-16205984584

### Former Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff: John E. Hyten

Former Air Force General John Hyten retired as Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs on November 19, 2021. His educational and career experience focused on engineering and acquisition in addition to space operations.<sup>94</sup> On June 15, 2022, Hyten joined Blue Origin, a commercial space company that develops "reusable launch vehicles that are safe, low cost, and serve the needs of all civil, commercial, and defense customers," as a Strategic Advisor.<sup>95</sup> So far, Blue Origin has received hundreds of millions of dollars in Pentagon funding to "invest in rocket development and infrastructure required to compete for national security space launch contracts." Most recently, the company signed an agreement with the U.S. Space Systems Command that opens the door for Blue Origin's new rocket – still in development – to compete for launching military satellites.<sup>96</sup>

### Former Chief of the National Guard Bureau: Joseph L. Lengyel

Air Force General Joseph L. Lengyel retired as Chief of the National Guard Bureau on August 28, 2020, after 38 years of service.<sup>97</sup> In June 2021, he joined the Board of Directors of the Space Force Association,<sup>98</sup> whose mission is to "achieve superior national spacepower by shaping a Space Force that provides credible deterrence in competition, dominant capability in combat, and professional services for all partners."<sup>99</sup> Lengyel is also an Executive in Residence at the University of Texas, San Antonio.<sup>100</sup> He

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> "Biography: General John E. Hyten, Former Vice CHairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff,"

Defense.gov,<u>https://www.defense.gov/About/Biographies/Biography/article/999157/general-john-e-hyten/</u><sup>95</sup> About Blue Origin, <u>https://www.blueorigin.com/about-blue</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Sandra Erwin, "Space Force opens door to Blue Origin with new cooperative agreement," *Space News*, November 20, 2022, <u>https://spacenews.com/space-force-opens-door-to-blue-origin-with-new-cooperative-agreement/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Charles E. Spirtos, "Texas Guardsman and 28th Chief of the National Guard Bureau Retires to Texas," Texas Military Department Public Affairs, September 17, 2020,

https://tmd.texas.gov/texas-guardsman-and-28th-chief-of-the-national-guard-bureau-retires-to-texas

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Board of Directors, Space Force Association, <u>https://members.ussfa.org/Board-of-Directors</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> About Us, Space Force Association, <u>https://members.ussfa.org/About-Us</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> "General Joseph L. Lengyel, USAF (Retired), Executive in Residence, Center for Professional Excellence," Alvarez College of Business, University of Texas San Antonio, <u>https://business.utsa.edu/faculty/joseph-lengyel/</u>

contributes some time as a mentor specializing in defense for new startups at Capital Factory in Austin, Texas.<sup>101</sup>

Lengyel joined RAIN Defense + AI as an advisor in July 2022.<sup>102</sup> RAIN Defense + AI is "an invitation–only global business hub for the Defense + AI Ecosystem."<sup>103</sup> The company works to provide a knowledge platform about the intersection of defense and artificial intelligence by sourcing all the relevant data.<sup>104</sup> RAIN's board of advisors includes more than one retired high–ranking military official.<sup>105</sup> In January 2022, Lengyel also joined the Board of Advisors for Lulius Innovation.<sup>106</sup> Lulius Innovation is a veteran–owned company that focuses on software development and technology consulting.<sup>107</sup>

Immediately following his retirement, in September 2020, Lengyel created and began working as the President/CEO of Omega Bluebird Group, LLC.<sup>108</sup> According to Lengyel's LinkedIn profile description, Omega Bluebird Group provides "service, advice, and consulting at the operational and strategic level...assessment and development of multi-functional organizations...," and employs experts in "defense, crisis management, assessment and development of partnerships for success."<sup>109</sup> The company has no official website, but reportedly is based out of Bulverde, Texas.<sup>110</sup>

### Former Vice Chief of Naval Operations: William K. Lescher

Admiral William "Bill" Lescher retired as Vice Chief of Naval Operations on September 2, 2022, after 42 years of service.<sup>111</sup> In January 2023, Lescher joined Red Cell Partners as a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> "Joe Lengyel, Mentor," Capital Factory,

https://www.capitalfactory.com/mentor/joe-lengyel/?\_sft\_mentor\_industry=defense

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> "Joe Lengyel," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/jllengyel/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Rain Defense+AI, <u>https://raindefense.ai/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> About Rain Defense+AI, <u>https://raindefense.ai/about/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Advisors, Rain Defense+AI, <u>https://raindefense.ai/advisors/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> "Joe Lengyel," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/jllengyel/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> About Us, Lulius Innovations, <u>https://www.luli.us/about-us/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> "Joe Lengyel," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/illengyel/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> "Joe Lengyel," LinkedIn, <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/illengyel/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> "Omega Bluebird Group, LLC," Open Corporates, <u>https://opencorporates.com/companies/us\_tx/0803812013</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> "Vice Chief of Naval Operations Changes Office," United States Navy, September 2, 2022,

https://www.navy.mil/Press-Office/Press-Releases/display-pressreleases/Article/3148420/vice-chief-of-naval-operations-changes-office/

senior advisor.<sup>112</sup> Red Cell Partners is "an incubation firm building and investing in rapidly scalable technology–led companies that are bringing revolutionary advancements to marketing in national security and healthcare."<sup>113</sup> Lescher also joined DEFCON AI, a Red Cell Partners portfolio company, as a strategic advisor.<sup>114</sup> DEFCON AI is involved in "building next generation tools for the modern military mobility environment."<sup>115</sup>

### Former Vice Chief of Staff of the Army: Joseph M. Martin

Former General Joseph M. Martin retired as Vice Chief of Staff of the Army on July 1, 2022, following 37 years of service.<sup>116</sup> Following his retirement, Martin joined the Client Advisory Board of Valiant,<sup>117</sup> a "global government services contractor" providing a "diverse range of vital, comprehensive services to defense, aerospace, national security, and intelligence partners."<sup>118</sup> Additionally, in August 2022, Martin created Joe Martin and Associates, LLC, a leadership development company based out of Dallas–Fort Worth, Texas.<sup>119</sup>

### Former Commander, U.S. Central Command: Kenneth F. McKenzie, Jr.

Former Marine Corps General Kenneth F. McKenzie retired as Commander, U.S. Central Command on April 1, 2022, following 42 years of service.<sup>120</sup> Beginning in June 2022, McKenzie assumed the role of Executive Director of the then–brand new Global and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> "Retired Admiral Bill Lescher, former Vice Chief of Naval Operations, Joins Red Cell Partners and DEFCON AI," *Business Wire*, January 31, 2023,

https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20230131005226/en/Retired-Admiral-Bill-Lescher-former-Vice-Chief-of-Naval-Operations-Joins-Red-Cell-Partners-and-DEFCON-AI

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Red Cell Partners, <u>https://www.redcellpartners.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> "Retired Admiral Bill Lescher, former Vice Chief of Naval Operations, Joins Red Cell Partners and DEFCON AI," *Business Wire*, January 31, 2023,

https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20230131005226/en/Retired-Admiral-Bill-Lescher-former-Vice-Chief-of-Naval-Operations-Joins-Red-Cell-Partners-and-DEFCON-AL

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> DEFCON AI. <u>https://www.defconai.com/mission</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> "Retirement Review Ceremony in Honor of GEN Joseph M. Martin, VCSA," Defense News, July 1, 2022, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ljU4gmFuMGk</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> "General Joseph M. Martin, Client Advisory Board," Valiant,

https://www.onevaliant.com/cab/general-joseph-m.-martin

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Company, Valiant, <u>https://www.onevaliant.com/company</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> "GEN (Ret.) Joseph Martin," LinkedIn. <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/joseph-martin86/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> "Retirement Ceremony Honors CENTCOM Commander," US Central Command, April 1, 2022,

https://www.centcom.mil/MEDIA/PRESS-RELEASES/Press-Release-View/Article/2985013/retirement-ceremony-hon ors-centcom-commander/

National Security Institute at the University of South Florida.<sup>121</sup> The institute is designed to place Florida at the forefront of addressing defense, economic, and related issues. McKenzie also took over leadership of Cyber Florida, which seeks to form partnerships between cybersecurity experts and military installations to assist, when needed, in homeland cybersecurity defense initiatives.<sup>122</sup>

#### Former Commander, U.S. Transportation Command: Maryanne Miller

Air Force General Maryanne Miller retired as Commander, U.S. Transportation Command, on August 20, 2020, following 39 years of service.<sup>123</sup> She was the only female four-star leader in the Pentagon during her time in service.<sup>124</sup> Miller was also the first Air Force Reserve officer to achieve the rank of general, and the first woman to serve as Chief of the Air Force Reserve.<sup>125</sup> On May 24, 2021, Miller was elected to the Board of Directors of the Bristow Group,<sup>126</sup> a worldwide aviation solutions company that specializes in vertical takeoff and landing (VTOL) aircraft for search and rescue, firefighting, military support, and other services.<sup>127</sup>

Miller also joined the board of advisors at New Vista Capital,<sup>128</sup> otherwise known as New Vista Acquisition Corporation, following her retirement. According to Bloomberg, the company aims to acquire businesses and assets via mergers, capital stock exchange, asset acquisition, stock purchase, and/or reorganization.<sup>129</sup> Additionally, according to

<sup>123</sup> Christen McCurdy, "Jacqueline D. Van Ovost becomes only female four-star leader in DOD," UPI, August 20, 2020, <u>https://www.upi.com/Defense-News/2020/08/20/Jacqueline-D-Van-Ovost-becomes-only-female-four-star-leader-in-D</u> <u>oD/2191597959458/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> "Former Chief of US Central Command to lead the University of South Florida's new Global and National Security Institute," USF News, June 15, 2022,

https://www.usf.edu/news/2022/former-chief-of-central-command-to-lead-the-university-of-south-floridas-new-global -and-national-security-institute.aspx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> "Former Chief of US Central Command to Lead the University of South Florida's new Global and National Security Institute," USF News, June 15, 2022,

https://www.usf.edu/news/2022/former-chief-of-central-command-to-lead-the-university-of-south-floridas-new-global -and-national-security-institute.aspx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Christen McCurdy, UPI,

https://www.upi.com/Defense-News/2020/08/20/Jacqueline-D-Van-Ovost-becomes-only-female-four-star-leader-in-D oD/2191597959458/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> "General Maryanne Miller," Council on Criminal Justice, <u>https://counciloncj.org/maryanne-miller/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Board of Directors, Bristow Group, <u>https://www.bristowgroup.com/about/board-of-directors</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> About, Bristow Group, <u>https://www.bristowgroup.com/about</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Team, New Vista Capital, <u>https://www.newvistacap.com/team</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> "New Vista Acquisition Corp," *Bloomberg*, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/profile/company/NVSAU:US#xj4y7vzkg</u>

her Council on Criminal Justice biography, Miller acts as an advisor to Freedom Lift Innovations<sup>130</sup> – which produces "optionally piloted helicopters" for military and civilian customers – and Aerolane<sup>131</sup> – a logistics and air transport firm that has both military and civilian customers.

### Former Commander, U.S. Army Futures Command: John M. "Mike" Murray

Army General Mike Murray retired as commander of U.S. Army Futures Command on December 6, 2021, after nearly 40 years of service.<sup>132</sup> On May 10, 2022, Murray joined the Board of Directors of Vita Inclinata as a Strategic Advisor.<sup>133</sup> Vita Inclinata is a developer and producer of precision aerospace and industrial stabilization devices.<sup>134</sup>

On June 14, 2022, Murray joined the Board of Advisors of Capewell, a global leader in engineering aviation and life support solutions.<sup>135</sup> Capewell is a leading designer, manufacturer, and distributor of safety, tactical, parachute, and aerial delivery products, which are then largely distributed to the defense, public safety, and law enforcement communities.<sup>136</sup> Also in June 2022, Murray joined Hypori on its Board of Directors.<sup>137</sup> Hypori is a SaaS company that works with government agencies — including the U.S.

https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/general-john-m-murray-ret-former-commander-of-army-futures-comman d-joins-vita-inclinata-as-strategic-advisor-to-the-board-of-directors-301543038.html

<sup>134</sup>About Us, Vitatech, <u>https://www.vitatech.co/about</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Freedom Lift Innovations, <u>https://fli.tech/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Aerolane, <u>https://www.aerolane.com/index.html#header</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Maureena Thompson, "Gen. Murray, commanding general of AFC, retires after nearly 40 years of dedicated and impactful leadership," Army Futures Command, December 6, 2021,

https://www.army.mil/article/252517/gen\_murray\_commanding\_general\_of\_afc\_retires\_after\_nearly\_40\_years\_of\_de dicated\_and\_impactful\_leadership

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> "General John M. Murray (Ret.), Former Commander of Army Futures Command, Joins Vita Inclinata as Strategic Advisor to the Board of Directors," *PR Newswire*, May 10, 2022,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> "Capewell Announces General John M. Murray, U.S. Army, Ret., Joins Board of Advisors," *PR Newswire*, June 14, 2022,

https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/capewell-announces-general-john-m-murray-us-army-ret-joins-board-ofadvisors-301566928.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> "Capewell Announces General John M. Murray, U.S. Army, Ret., Joins Board of Advisors," *PR Newswire*, June 14, 2022,

https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/capewell-announces-general-john-m-murray-us-army-ret-joins-board-of-advisors-301566928.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> "General John (Mike) Murray Joins Hypori Board of Directors," *Business Wire*, June 8, 2022, <u>https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220608005744/en/General-John-Mike-Murray-Joins-Hypori-Board-of-Directors</u>

Army – and businesses to protect data and prevent data leakage.<sup>138</sup> It is a service–disabled veteran–owned business based in Reston, Virginia.<sup>139</sup>

#### Former Commander, Northern Command: Terrence J. O'Shaughnessy

Air Force General Terrence "Shags" O'Shaughnessy retired as Commander, U.S. Northern Command and North American Aerospace Defense Command in August 2020 following 34 years of service.<sup>140</sup> Since his retirement, O'Shaughnessy has assumed the position of Vice President of Special Programs for SpaceX, as well as Senior Advisor to Elon Musk on matters regarding SpaceX. SpaceX has a growing role as a military contractor, both in launching military satellites and in the production of dual use systems like Starlink, which has supplied internet services to the Ukrainian military in its fight against Russia's invasion of their country.<sup>141</sup> The Special Programs sector of SpaceX focuses on leveraging the company's commercial technology for government applications.<sup>142</sup>

### Former Commander, U.S. Space Command: John W. Raymond

Space Force General John W. Raymond relinquished command of U.S. Space Command in August 2020.<sup>143</sup> He retained his role as Chief of Space Operations until November 2022, when he retired following 38 years of service in the U.S. military.<sup>144</sup> On April 19, 2023, Raymond joined Axiom Space as a strategic advisor and member of the board. A Houston–based company, Axiom is a leader in commercial human spaceflight and is

<sup>139</sup> "General John (Mike) Murray Joins Hypori Board of Directors," *Business Wire*, June 8, 2022, <u>https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220608005744/en/General-John-Mike-Murray-Joins-Hypori-Board-of-Directors</u>

<sup>143</sup> Sandra Erwin, "U.S. Army general to be sworn in as space commander," *Space News*, August 17, 2020, <u>https://spacenews.com/u-s-army-general-to-be-sworn-in-as-space-commander/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Hypori, <u>https://www.hypori.com/army-byod</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> "General Terrence O'Shaughnessy," U.S. Air Force,

https://www.af.mil/About-Us/Biographies/Display/Article/108497/terrence-j-oshaughnessy/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Micah Maidenberg and Drew FitzGerald, "Elon Musk's SpaceX Courts Military With New Starshield Project," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 8, 2022,

https://www.wsj.com/articles/elon-musks-spacex-courts-military-with-new-starshield-project-11670511020 Mike Stone and Joey Roultette, "SpaceX's Starlink wins Pentagon contract for satellite services to Ukraine," Reuters, June 1, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/pentagon-buys-starlink-ukraine-statement-2023-06-01/ <sup>142</sup> "Gen. Terrence "Shags" O'Shaughnessy, Senior Advisor & Vice President of Special Programs, SpaceX," National Defense Industry Association, https://www.ndia.org/leadership-bios/terrence-oshaughnessy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Sandra Erwin, "For U.S. Space Force, Raymond's retirement marks an end of an era," *Space News*, October 30, 2022, https://spacenews.com/for-u-s-space-force-raymonds-retirement-marks-the-end-of-an-era/

the manufacturer of the world's first commercial space station.<sup>145</sup> Axiom is also currently the only private company that has the privilege of connecting its modules to the International Space Station. The company has also recently been awarded a contract to pursue the development of upgraded spacesuits for the ISS.<sup>146</sup>

In May 2023, Raymond joined Cerberus Capital Management as a senior managing director of the company's supply chain and strategic opportunities platform.<sup>147</sup> In this role, he is to provide "strategic guidance on a portfolio of investments in technology, aerospace, and defense modernization areas."<sup>148</sup> Cerberus Capital Management's investments span a wide range of relevant industries linked to the defense industrial base, such as: semiconductors and microelectronics; artificial intelligence and machine learning; electrification; cybersecurity; autonomy and transportation; aerospace and defense; and biotech.<sup>149</sup>

### Former Commander, U.S. Strategic Command: Charles A. Richard

Navy Admiral Charles Richard served as Commander, U.S. Strategic Command, leaving active duty military service in January 2023.<sup>150</sup> He is now the James R. Schlesinger Distinguished Professor at the Miller Center, a public policy institute based at the University of Virginia.<sup>151</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> "Retired General John W. 'Jay' Raymond Joins Axim Space as Member of Board, Strategic Advisor," Axiom Space, April 19, 2023, <u>https://www.axiomspace.com/news/raymond-boardofdirectors</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> "Axiom Space Awarded Contract to Pursue Spacesuit Development for International Space Station," Axiom Space, July 10, 2023, <u>https://www.axiomspace.com/news/eva-leo-contract</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Naomi Cooper, "Space Force Pioneer John Raymond Joins Investment Firm Cerberus," *GovConWire*, May 18, 2023, <u>https://www.govconwire.com/2023/05/retired-space-force-general-john-raymond-named-cerberus-senior-managing-d</u> <u>irector/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Naomi Cooper, "Space Force Pioneer John Raymond Joins Investment Firm Cerberus," *GovConWire*, May 18, 2023, <u>https://www.govconwire.com/2023/05/retired-space-force-general-john-raymond-named-cerberus-senior-managing-d</u> <u>irector/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Supply Chain and Strategic Opportunities, Cerberus,

https://www.cerberus.com/investment-platforms/supply-chain-and-strategic-opportunities/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> "Cotton Takes Command of USSTRATCOM," US Strategic Command Public Affairs, December 13,

<sup>2022,&</sup>lt;u>https://www.af.mil/News/Article-Display/Article/3244118/cotton-takes-command-of-usstratcom/</u> and Admiral Charles Richard, Miller Center website, <u>https://millercenter.org/experts/adm-charles-richard</u>

### Former Chief of Naval Operations: John M. Richardson

Admiral John Richardson retired as Chief of Naval Operations on August 22, 2019, after 37 years of service.<sup>152</sup> Since his retirement, Richardson has been invited to join several organizations, the first being an October 2019 selection to the Board of Directors of Boeing — specifically, the Aerospace Safety Committee.<sup>153</sup> The Aerospace Safety Committee is responsible for the direct oversight of all aerospace products.<sup>154</sup> Richardson has also since been placed on the Special Programs Committee at Boeing, which exists "to review on a periodic basis those programs of the company which for purposes of national security have been designated as classified by the United States government."<sup>155</sup> Boeing was the Pentagon's sixth largest contractor in Fiscal Year 2022, with total prime contract awards of \$14.8 billion.<sup>156</sup>

Additionally, Richardson joined the Board of Directors for Exelon Corporation in 2019.<sup>157</sup> Exelon is a leading energy provider in the United States, providing millions of Americans with electric and gas services.<sup>158</sup> In 2022, Richardson joined the Board of Directors for Constellation Energy,<sup>159</sup> the nation's largest producer of carbon–free energy that works to provide sustainable solutions to homes, businesses, and public-sector customers in the United States.<sup>160</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> "Gilday Relieves Richardson as CNO," United States Navy, August 22, 2019,

https://www.navy.mil/Press-Office/Press-Releases/display-pressreleases/Article/2238737/gilday-relieves-richardsonas-cno/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> "Boeing Elects Adm. John M. Richardson (Ret.) to Board of Directors," Boeing, October 25, 2019,

https://boeing.mediaroom.com/2019-10-25-Boeing-Elects-Adm-John-M-Richardson-Ret-to-Board-of-Directors <sup>154</sup> "John M. Richardson," Pentagon Revolving Door Database – Project on Government Oversight,

https://www.pogo.org/database/pentagon-revolving-door/people/john-m-richardson

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> "John M. Richardson," Pentagon Revolving Door Database – Project on Government Oversight, <u>https://www.pogo.org/database/pentagon-revolving-door/people/john-m-richardson</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> Federal Procurement Data System, "Top 100 Contractors Report for FY 2022," accessed August 24, 2023. The report can be accessed at <u>https://sam.gov/reports/awards/static</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> "Admiral John M. Richardson, Independent Director since 2019," Exelon

Corporation,<u>https://aztst.exeloncorp.com/leadership-and-governance/executives/admiral-john-m-richardson</u> <sup>158</sup> Exelon Corporation, <u>https://aztst.exeloncorp.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> "Admiral John M. Richardson, Independent Director since 2022," Constellation

Energy,<u>https://www.constellationenergy.com/our-company/leadership/board-and-committees/john-m-richardson.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Constellation Energy, <u>https://www.constellationenergy.com/</u>

Richardson joined the Johns Hopkins Applied Physics Laboratory as a senior fellow on November 13, 2019. Johns Hopkins is a major recipient of Pentagon funding, with over \$1.2 billion in prime contract awards in fiscal year 2022 alone, as mentioned above.<sup>161</sup>

On February 26, 2020, Richardson was elected to the Board of Directors of the Center for New American Security, a major recipient of funding from weapons contractors.<sup>162</sup> Additionally, on December 17, 2020, Richardson was selected to join the Board of Directors of BWX Technologies, Inc.<sup>163</sup> BWX Technologies is a leading supplier of nuclear reactors and fuel to the U.S. Navy and provides services and products to support the operation of nuclear warhead facilities.<sup>164</sup>

### Former Commander, Cyber Command and Head of National Security Agency: Michael S. Rogers

Former Admiral Michael Rogers retired in June 2018 after 37 years of service, four of which were dedicated to leading both Cyber Command and the National Security Agency.<sup>165</sup> He has since joined the Board of Directors of the U.S. Naval Institute, an independent forum dedicated to the understanding of sea power and other critical security issues.<sup>166</sup> In July 2019, Rogers joined the Brunswick Group, a lobbying and public relations firm, as a senior advisor. Rogers assists the Brunswick Group in areas of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> "Former Chief of Naval Operations Adm. John Richardson is Named Senior Fellow at Johns Hopkins Applied Physics Laboratory," Johns Hopkins Applied Physics Laboratory, November 13, 2019,

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>https://www.jhuapl.edu/news/news-releases/191113-john-richardson-senior-fellow-apl</u> and Federal Procurement Data System, "Top 100 Contractors Report for FY 2022," accessed August 24, 2023. The report can be accessed at <u>https://sam.gov/reports/awards/static</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Cole Stevens, "CNAS Elects Admiral John Richardson and Avril Haines to Board of Directors," Center for New American Security, February 26, 2020,

https://www.cnas.org/press/press-release/cnas-elects-admiral-john-richardson-and-avril-haines-to-board-of-directors and Brett Heinz and Érica Jung, "The Miltary-Industrial Think Tank Complex: Conflicts of Interest at the Center for a New American Security," Revolving Door Project, Center for Economic and Policy Research, February 2021, https://therevolvingdoorproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/2021-02-CNAS-Heinz-and-Jung.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> "BWXT Names Former Chief of Naval Operations Adm. John M. Richardson to Board of Directors," BWX Technologies, Inc., December 17, 2020,

http://investors.bwxt.com/news-events/News/news-details/2020/BWXT-Names-Former-Chief-of-Naval-Operations-A dm.-John-M.-Richardson-to-Board-of-Directors/default.aspx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> About Us, BWX Technologies, <u>https://www.bwxt.com/about</u> and Business Units, BWX Technologies, <u>https://www.bwxt.com/about/business-units</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> "Admiral Michael Rogers, Retired," Navy.mil,

https://www.navy.mil/DesktopModules/ArticleCS/Print.aspx?PortalId=1&ModuleId=692&Article=2236012 <sup>166</sup> "Admiral Michael S. Rogers, USN (Ret.): Board of Directors," U.S. Naval Institute, https://www.usni.org/about-us/board-directors/adm-michael-s-rogers-usn-ret

cyber security, privacy, geopolitics, technology, and intelligence. <sup>167</sup> Rogers acts as a senior advisor at the McCrary Institute for Cybersecurity and Critical Infrastructure Security at Auburn University, his alma mater.<sup>168</sup>

Rogers also joined Quantum Xchange's Board of Directors. Quantum Xchange is a "policy-based enterprise cryptographic management platform" that works to provide data security for private and government clients.<sup>169</sup> Rogers was brought on in December 2022 to advise the company in its adoption of Phio TX, the "groundbreaking enterprise cryptography management platform and key delivery system used by commercial enterprises, government agencies, and their partners."<sup>170</sup>

### Former Commandant of the Coast Guard: Karl L. Schultz

Admiral Karl Schultz retired as Commandant of the Coast Guard on June 1, 2022.<sup>171</sup> Since his retirement, Schultz has guest authored for the Brookings Institution, but as of this writing we could not identify whether he has secured post–government employment.<sup>172</sup> He has been the subject of controversy since leaving government service, accused of covering up a decades–long investigation into sexual abuse within the Coast Guard Academy in Connecticut.<sup>173</sup>

<sup>168</sup> "Adm. Michael S. Rogers: Former Commander, U.S. Cyber Command, Former Director, National Security Agency," McCrary Institute for Cyber and Critical Infrastructure Security, Auburn University, <u>https://mccrary.auburn.edu/advisory-board/rogers-michael/</u>

<sup>169</sup> News and Resources, Quantum XChange, <u>https://quantumxc.com/news-resources/</u>

<sup>170</sup> "Admiral Mike Rogers Joins Quantum XChange's Board of Directors," Business Wire, December 7, 2022,

https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20221207005084/en/Admiral-Mike-Rogers-Joins-Quantum-Xchange%E2 %80%99s-Board-of-Directors

<sup>171</sup> "Admiral Karl L. Schultz," United States Coast Guard,

https://www.history.uscg.mil/Browse-by-Topic/Notable-People/All/Article/1762869/admiral-karl-l-schultz/ <sup>172</sup> "Admiral Karl L. Schultz, Commandant of the Coast Guard," Brookings Institute, https://www.brookings.edu/people/admiral-karl-schultz/

<sup>173</sup> Melanie Hicken, Blake Ellis, Curt Devine, Pamela Brown and Scott Bronstein, "Former Coast Guard head covered up secret investigation into sexual assaults at the Coast Guard Academy," CNN, August 8, 2023, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2023/08/08/politics/coast-guard-sexual-assault-coverup-invs/index.html</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> "Michael Rogers: Senior Advisor, Washington DC," Brunswick Group, <u>https://www.brunswickgroup.com/michael-s-rogers-i13413/</u>

### Former Assistant Commandant of the Marine Corps: Gary L. Thomas

Marine Corps General Gary Thomas retired as Assistant Commandant on October 19, 2021.<sup>174</sup> Immediately following his retirement, Thomas joined the Board of Directors of Draken International, the previously mentioned Blackstone portfolio company.<sup>175</sup> Thomas was named Chairman of the Board of the Marine Corps Heritage Foundation on January 1, 2022.<sup>176</sup> He also became CEO of Paradigm MedSolutions, LLC in April 2023.<sup>177</sup> Paradigm MedSolutions works with businesses and governments to "bring products and services to the marketplace through [their] robust network of medical and business professionals."<sup>178</sup> The company works with the Pentagon, Tricare, and the Veterans Administration, and helps producers and manufacturers navigate the government arena.

#### Former Commander, Africa Command: Stephen Townsend

Former Army General Stephen J. Townsend retired as Commander, Africa Command in August 2022.<sup>180</sup> Two months later, in October 2022, Townsend created an independent consulting firm called SJ Townsend & Associates, LLC, for which he acts as board member, consultant, and speaker.<sup>181</sup>

Beginning in March 2023, Townsend joined the Advisory Board of Fortem Technologies, a leading company in "airspace awareness, security, and defense for detecting and defeating dangerous drones."<sup>182</sup> In May 2023, he became a board member at Archer

<sup>179</sup> Govt & Vets, Paradigm MedSolutions, <u>https://www.paradigmmedsolutions.com/vets</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> "Assistant Commandant of the Marine Corps General Gary L. Thomas Retirement Ceremony," Bitchute, October 15, 2021. <u>https://www.bitchute.com/video/rzWMclzy6930/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> "Gary Thomas," LinkedIn. <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/gary-l-thomas/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> "General Gary Thomas named chairman of the Marine Corps Heritage Foundation," Marine Corps Heritage Foundation, January 26, 2022.

https://www.marineheritage.org/uploads/6/0/3/6/60364049/new\_mchf\_chairman\_of\_the\_board\_final.pdf <sup>177</sup> "Gary Thomas," LinkedIn. <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/gary-l-thomas/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Paradigm MedSolutions. <u>https://www.paradigmmedsolutions.com/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> Jim Garamone, "Langley Succeeds Townsend as Africa Command Commander," Defense.gov, August 9, 2022, <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3121090/langley-succeeds-townsend-as-africa-command-commander/#:~:text=U.S.%20Africa%20Command%20is%20a,command's%20headquarters%20in%20Stuttgart%2 <u>C%20Germany</u>.</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> GEN (Ret.) Stephen (Steve) Townsend, LinkedIn,

https://www.linkedin.com/in/gen-ret-stephen-townsend-2a6037225/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> About Us: Fortem Technologies, <u>https://fortemtech.com/about/</u>

Aviation, a commercial company that has partnered with United Airlines and the United States Air Force.<sup>183</sup> On August 1, 2023, it became public that Archer Aviation booked a \$142 million contract with the Air Force to build electric vertical takeoff and landing aircraft.<sup>184</sup>

In June 2023, Townsend joined Phoenix Defense as a board member. Phoenix Defense Group consists of multiple companies "strategically aligned" to deliver "products, services, and expertise including engineering, software, simulation, IT, and manufacturing" to the defense, aerospace, and other critical industries.<sup>185</sup>

### Former Supreme Allied Commander, Europe and Commander, Europe Command: Tod D. Wolters

Air Force General Tod D. Wolters retired in 2022 following 40 years of service. Wolters now acts as a senior advisor for Jones Group International (JGI), which he joined on July 26, 2023.<sup>186</sup> Jones Group International is a strategic advisory firm that serves foreign and military clients. JGI was founded and is currently chaired by retired Marine Corps General James L. Jones, who is under some scrutiny related to his employment as a security consultant/advisor to the governments of Saudi Arabia and Libya.<sup>187</sup> Wolters is expected to bring his expertise on the security landscape of Europe to JGI.

Wolters also serves as a consultant with Northrop Grumman.<sup>188</sup> His employment as a Senior Security Consultant with Northrop Grumman began in January 2023.<sup>189</sup>

<sup>186</sup> "General Tod D. Wolters Joins Jones Group International," *PR Newswire*, July 26, 2023,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Mission: Archer Aviation, <u>https://www.archer.com/mission</u>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Jamie Bennett, "Archer Aviation Books \$142M in USAF Electric Aircraft Delivery Contracts," *GovConWire*, August 1, 2023, <u>https://www.govconwire.com/2023/08/archer-aviation-books-142m-in-usaf-electric-aircraft-delivery-contracts/</u>
<sup>185</sup> Phoenix Defense, <u>https://www.phx-defense.com/</u>

https://finance.yahoo.com/news/general-tod-d-wolters-joins-121700107.html?guccounter=1&guce\_referrer=aHR0cH M6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce\_referrer\_sig=AQAAAA4ZN1kirXHaRK7jlVFj\_qZU0DY3mdmUNei-BPK17rWXP0I zKSEMML\_wgtPJh6QoPmcREQbFkT0KIsKBk5X6plo62bkRlK88-Wfn5n764rJQ-Hr4CcFWgyiiugPvQ6RANykdXVAhJk2 7SMfrp67TBqC87WRuXtuqvBVSjmfRs16k

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Craig Whitlock and Nate Jones, "Retired US generals, admirals take top jobs with Saudi crown prince," *Washington Post*, October 18, 2022,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/interactive/2022/veterans-us-foreign-jobs-saudi-arabia/ <sup>188</sup> "Tod D. Wolters, Distinguished Fellow and Former Supreme Allied Commander Europe," Atlantic Council, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/expert/tod-d-wolters/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> "Tod Wolters," LinkedIn. <u>https://www.linkedin.com/in/tod-wolters-a68778282/</u>

### Former Vice Chief of Staff of the Air Force: Stephen W. Wilson

General Stephen Wilson retired as Vice Chief of Staff of the Air Force on November 13, 2020, after 39 years of service.<sup>190</sup> On August 27, 2021, defense and aerospace company BAE Systems, Inc. announced the appointment of Wilson to its Board of Directors.<sup>191</sup> According to the Project on Government Oversight, BAE Systems, Inc. is one of several suppliers of the B–21 program and supports two legs of the U.S. nuclear triad (sea–based and ground–based ballistic missiles).<sup>192</sup> In Fiscal Year 2022, BAE Systems was the 11th largest Pentagon contractor, receiving awards worth \$5.1 billion.<sup>193</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Brian Everstine, "USAF's Longest-Serving Vice Chief Retires," *Air & Space Forces Magazine*, November 13, 2020, <u>https://www.airandspaceforces.com/usafs-longest-serving-vice-chief-retires/</u>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> "BAE Systems, Inc. Appoints Two New Directors To Its Board," BAE Systems, August 27, 2021, <u>https://www.baesystems.com/en-us/article/bae-systems-inc-appoints-two-new-directors-to-its-board</u>
<sup>192</sup> "Stephen Wilson," Pentagon Revolving Door Database – Project on Government Oversight,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> "Stephen Wilson," Pentagon Revolving Door Database – Project on Government Oversight, <u>https://www.pogo.org/database/pentagon-revolving-door/people/stephen-wilson</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> "Stephen Wilson," Pentagon Revolving Door Database – Project on Government Oversight, https://www.pogo.org/database/pentagon-revolving-door/people/stephen-wilson

### **About the Authors**

**William D. Hartung** is a senior research fellow at the Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft. His work focuses on the arms industry and the U.S. military budget. He was previously the director of the Arms and Security Program at the Center for International Policy and the co-director of the center's Sustainable Defense Task Force. He is the author of Prophets of War: Lockheed Martin and the Making of the Military–Industrial Complex (Nation Books, 2011) and the coeditor, with Miriam Pemberton, of Lessons from Iraq: Avoiding the Next War (Paradigm Press, 2008).

**Dillon Fisher** is a researcher with the Democratizing Foreign Policy program at the Quincy Institute. She recently earned her MA in Strategy, Cybersecurity, and Intelligence from the Johns Hopkins School of Advanced International Studies, and holds a BA in International Affairs from George Washington University. Previously, Dillon has interned with the Stimson Center's Conventional Defense Program.

### **About the Quincy Institute**

QUINCY BRIEFS are produced by the Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft, a nonpartisan, action-oriented think tank founded in 2019 to promote ideas to move U.S. foreign policy away from endless war and toward vigorous diplomacy in the pursuit of international peace. © 2022 by the Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft. All rights reserved.

QI is committed to improving the standards for think tank transparency and potential conflict-of-interest avoidance. QI's conflict-of-interest policy can be viewed at <u>quincyinst.org/coi</u> and its list of donors is at <u>quincyinst.org/about</u>.

CONTACT: Jessica Rosenblum Director of Communications Email: rosenblum@quincyinst.org Tel: 202 800 4662